MINUTES OF SANTON DOWNHAM PARISH COUNCIL MEETING
                      HELD ON MONDAY, 4th OCTOBER 2021
Present:
Mr Mick Mackender, Chairman

Mrs Debbie Cock

                        Mr Andrew Butcher (Vice Chairman)
Mr Paul Brown

            
                        Mrs Sylvia East, Parish Clerk 


In attendance: Cllr Victor Lukanuik ( County Council)

                        Cllr Phil Wittam  (District Council)
Members of the public : Mrs Christine Whyatt and Mr Mark Griffiths
The Chairman welcomed all to the meeting

Apologies 
An apology had been received from Cllr Lukanuik who had stated he would try to attend but might be late.
Declaration of Interest

There were no declarations of interest on any of the Agenda Items.
Minutes of the Meeting held on the 2nd August 2021
There being no comments or amendments put forward, these were then signed by the Chairman as being a true record of events.

Finances
The Clerk gave an update of the accounts and a copy of this was given to each Parish Councillor.  Currently there is £15,490.19 in the account which includes one of the contributions made by a resident in relation to the proposed road improvement from Marks Lane down to the paddocks belonging to Mrs Field and then taking this round to the end of Mrs Boulton’s house, which is where the Parish Council ownership ends. The Clerk then reminded the meeting that outstanding projected payments, would bring the Parish Council finances to a very low point until the VAT could be reclaimed and at which point the contingency fund would be restored. 
Projects

The Parish Council were advised the watercourse opposite Kennel Cottages although completed as of a few weeks ago, required to be taken a little further and this matter would be undertaken at the same time as the works on the storm drain on the track remaining in the ownership of the Forestry, which remains the responsibility of the Parish Council under the Conveyance.   The works are due to commence in a couple of weeks. 

The Clerk advised she would hand reporting on the road situation over to the Chairman to discuss later on in the meeting.
Parish Councillors Reports
Debbie Cock – Advised the Church Remembrance Service would be held on the 14th November 2021 and asked  if the Parish Council wished to lay a wreath as in the past.  It was agreed the Parish Council would do so.

Paul Brown – Reported that he does some work for people who buy oak and if the Parish Council wanted to sell wood from the oak tree opposite the church, this was a way forward. The Chairman advised that no decision had been made to cut the tree down and we would be pollarding only at this point. However, he thanked Mr Brown for this information.   An idea was put forward regarding the possibility of having some kind of tree sculpture in the future.

Andrew Butcher – raised the possibility of a mobile mast which is something the Church has been working on in the past.  Debbie Cock stated that the only way forward was if a Mobile Service Provider were to ask the village if they wanted one.  We are not able to prompt.  Debbie advised that the Church is now on a register of interested properties.
County Councillor Report
Cllr Lukanuik advised there is a ‘reprieve’ on the signal box but this could still take place and of course when it does Santon Downham will experience, once again heavier traffic through the village.

He also stated there are two large potholes needing attention and that once again the road would need to be cut off.  He had been in touch with Network Rail in the hope that whilst the gates were shut, the two jobs could be amalgamated.  Unfortunately he was unable to get any joy.

A further piece of news was that the old Bank has a buyer, a Turkish syndicate who operate in the town.  The premises may become a Fast Food outlet or a Barbers Shop perhaps!
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District Councillor Report

Cllr Wittam advised the Brandon Centre was completed and the dignatories attending the opening were impressed.

Chairman’s Report
Road Project

The Chairman advised he and the Parish Clerk would meet the Contractor on site to go over a few amended details.  The matter of the contributions had been dealt with and it was considered the road project would go ahead as scheduled for the 1st November 2021.
Trees
On the situation of the trees, the Chairman reported the fact that the Councillors had walked around and taken a look at all the trees.  Certain in-house work would be undertaken as possible regarding pollarding in an effort to save the Parish Council money.
Leases
Just to make it clear for those who may not know the complicated history, the Parish Council owns the Title Deed to the property known as the Village Hall (and the land on which it stands).  The Parish Council has two tenants  the Village Hall and The Breckland Club. The matter of the current leases was discussed as these are  due for renewal this year. The Chairman reiterated that the Village Hall building is the best asset this village has and yet we are having to ask some residents to input contributions, over and above the Council Tax element that comes back to the Parish Council in the Precept, in order to assist with much needed road repairs.  The general consensus of opinion was that the historic decisions, errors and misunderstandings had clouded this and other issues over the years and although several important considerations need to be taken onboard, it is time for changes to be made.  The very idea that £12 per annum was an acceptable level of ‘rent’ was considered absurd and the Parish Council has received many adverse comments about this over the years.  The Clerk reminded the Parish Council the Club had used its own funding to rebuild the area it now occupies despite the fact that legally the land and any building thereon belongs to the Parish Council. Retrospectively it could be viewed that a better way to undertake the  rebuild should have been taken, the fact remains that the Club did use their own funds . The Clerk also pointed out the Club  is designated as Non Profit so the idea of a high commercial rent is not morally feasible.  It was underlined strongly that the Village Hall also would be involved in any changes made.  Agreement was made to update the leases for the next five years but that the ‘rents’ would be raised.  A suggestion was made by Cllr Lukanuik that a Land Agent be asked to come along and gauge a fair commercial rent and this could be used to show just how fair the Parish Council is being over the matter.  He quoted the likelihood that any commercial rent for the hall and the club premises (separately) would be in the thousands but understood that it was not feasible to charge the hall or club a full commercial rent.  Further discussion took place around the figure of £250 per annum which must be so reported but of course this is yet to be discussed specifically with the Club.   Since the Chairman and Clerk are Trustees of the hall, they were able to advise an increase was acceptable to the hall.  It was of course recognised that £12 to £250 is a steep jump but taken in context, it is just under £21 per month (less than £5 per week).   It was then agreed by all that £250 was the accepted figure, and there was mention of some incremental adjustments needing to be applied in line with inflation.  A meeting will be called between Parish Council representatives and the Club, it being unnecessary to meet with the Village Hall as they have already agreed to whatever figure was reached.  It should be noted for future reference that the hall’s funding is purely for the upkeep and costs of the hall but over the years the hall has financially assisted the Parish Council in many other ways such as covering the cost of the majority of stationery costs and several other contributions that should not be ignored.  It was felt necessary make these statements from time to time as there have been too many misunderstandings for far too long and it is important that notations are made for future reference. 
The next Parish Council Meeting will be on Monday, 6th December 2021

The meeting concluded at 8.25pm
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